Jihadi Beheading Videos and their Non-Jihadi Echoes Author(s): Ariel Koch Source: *Perspectives on Terrorism*, Vol. 12, No. 3 (June 2018), pp. 24-34 Published by: Terrorism Research Institute Stable URL: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26453133 Accessed: 31-10-2018 07:28 UTC

JSTOR is a not-for-profit service that helps scholars, researchers, and students discover, use, and build upon a wide range of content in a trusted digital archive. We use information technology and tools to increase productivity and facilitate new forms of scholarship. For more information about JSTOR, please contact support@jstor.org.

Your use of the JSTOR archive indicates your acceptance of the Terms & Conditions of Use, available at https://about.jstor.org/terms



This article is licensed under a Attribution 3.0 Unported (CC BY 3.0). To view a copy of this license, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/.



 $Terrorism\ Research\ Institute$ is collaborating with JSTOR to digitize, preserve and extend access to $Perspectives\ on\ Terrorism$

Jihadi Beheading Videos and their Non-Jihadi Echoes

by Ariel Koch

Abstract

In recent years, the Islamic State terror organization has become notorious for its evil brutality. The brutal nature of its propaganda (distributed mostly online) inspires Jihadi sympathizers around the world, encouraging them to use violence against "the enemies of Islam". This form of violent behavior has also been adopted and imitated by others – including non-Muslim individuals and groups – regardless of their geographic location, worldview, religion, ethnicity, or nationality. Drawing from numerous examples, this article illustrates two processes: first, the "mainstreaming" of beheadings among Jihadists, and second, the imitation of this method (decapitation) by individuals motivated by other kinds of extremism.

Keywords: Beheadings, Contagious Behavior, Copycat Crime, Islamic State, Propaganda, Social Media

Introduction: Mainstreaming Beheadings

The emergence of the Islamic State (IS) organization shocked the West with a wave of terrorism that was accompanied by propaganda campaigns of beheadings,[1] aimed at terrifying "the enemies of Islam" and inspiring its sympathizers to attack the West.[2] Omar Mateen, the Orlando Pulse club shooter, for instance, downloaded and watched IS beheading videos for two years prior to his attack.[3] The assailants of the Rouen church attack recorded themselves slicing the throat of an 84-year-old priest.[4] In the United States as well, a man who was "obsessed with beheadings" beheaded his co-worker.[5]

Beheadings are nothing new these days, and this IS-style gore propaganda,[6] which has been distributed online since early 2000s, is echoed on television, in film, and even in video games.[7] It was also reflected on the *Der Spiegel* cover page of its February 2017 issue, which depicted the United States' president, Donald Trump as Jihadi John, the notorious British IS executioner.[8] In Belgium, football fans "unfurled a giant banner depicting the severed head of an opponent."[9] As it seems, in the twenty-first century beheadings have gone mainstream. It is no longer alien to our reality.

While the academic literature on execution videos as Jihadi propaganda focuses on related security issues, or strategic, cultural, political and religious dimensions, little attention is being paid to the manifestations of these videos among non-Muslims. In other words, these videos have a contagious effect. Although Jihadi gore videos attract the world's attention, Jihadists are definitely not the only violent actors who use this brutal method; and Jihadists' videos—nowadays produced mainly by IS—have inspired non-Jihadi actors.

As is evident below, these videos affect the youth and are even linked to non-Islamic violent crimes derived from ideological, mental or criminal motives.[10] In other words, this article deals with copycat crimes, as the technique used by Jihadists (beheading) is being imitated by non-Muslims, who were exposed to this very particular method. The academic literature on copycat violence is extensive. Researchers in the United States note that, the "media contagion" effect fuels copycat crimes such as mass shootings.[11]

According to Ray Surette, the perpetrator of copycat crimes "must have been exposed to the media content of the original crime and must have incorporated major elements of that crime in his or her crime." He added that "[t]he choice of victim, the motivation, or the technique in a copycat crime must have been lifted from an earlier, media-detailed generator crime."[12] Additionally, Jacqueline B. Helfgott wrote that "[i]mitated crimes have occurred after intense media coverage" of violent incidents, and "after fictional depictions [of crimes][...] on TV, in film, and in video games."[13]

In regard to the possible effects of IS beheading videos Arie W. Kruglanski said that "the very concept of beheading, that was virtually non-existent in our conscience prior to these events being propagated, is

now there."[14] Indeed, in the last two decades, with the evolution of the Internet, this genre of videos was epidemically spread to other places, and thus it may bear lethal consequences. Instances for this notion may be found in different places such as Russia, Denmark, Japan, Israel and Brazil. This article argues that the leitmotif of all these instances is Jihadi propaganda, which documents vicious acts of murder and inspires other (non-Islamic) actors who are willing to mimic some techniques for their own purposes.

Although there is nothing new in the idea that terrorists learn from each other,[15] current academic literature on how non-terrorist actors learn from terrorists remains under-researched. This article's goal is to shed light on the connection between contagious violent behavior and brutal propaganda videos, and to formulate recommendations for dealing with the challenges it poses. The article's main questions are: (1) Are Jihadi beheadings videos memetic? (2) Can this type of videos inspire violent acts that are executed due to non-Islamic motives? And (3) do violent actors learn from each other's methods of action?

There is another relevant question: Could this contagious violent behavior be a result of ubiquitous videos rather than driven by IS specifically? Indeed, there are now more videos of everything humans do (for instance, sex) than at any point in history before. The rise in beheading videos is just one manifestation of that broader phenomenon. However, this manifestation of gore has a negative effect, with potentially drastic ramifications.

This article relies on various academic studies and media reports, as well as on primary sources (mainly videos and texts) disseminated by extremists online. This is an interdisciplinary topic, which relates to various fields of research, such as psychology, education, and the terror-crime nexus. Thus, more qualitative and quantitative studies, both on national and international levels, are required to extend the knowledge of this phenomenon and its ramifications beyond the realm of Jihadist research. "Ultimately, we're talking about contributing to the brutalization of interpersonal and inter-group conflict all over the planet," said Kruglanski.[16] Accordingly, Justin Hastings also noted that these videos "might inspire some people to prefer that particular way of killing people as opposed to others."[17]

The Islamic State Execution Videos

Judith Tinnes, who monitors IS execution videos, has shown that from 2015 to early 2018 more than 2,000 people have been executed by the organization.[18] IS members used a variety of ways to execute their prisoners, and its propagandists filmed many of these incidents and disseminated the documentation online. Captives were crushed by tanks, burned alive, drowned, bombed with rocket-launchers, or had explosive devices attached to their bodies.[19] Most of the videos showed executions by either shooting or beheading.[20] Some reports, although undocumented, mentioned the usage of chainsaws.[21]

Although the majority of the killings took place in Iraq and Syria and over 95 percent of the victims were locals,[22] it was the killing of foreigners that attracted global attention and became the focus of several academic publications.[23] Furthermore, it is possible for millions around the world to be exposed to a large number of execution videos due to social media platforms (SMP) such as Facebook, Twitter, YouTube,[24] and increasingly Telegram, which "may play a crucial role [for Jihadists] in reaching their desired audience,"[25] with technology that enables them to document incidents and easily distribute the documentation online.

A minority of non-Muslims also see the IS actions (reflected via SMP) in a positive way, without associating themselves with the producer. According to a survey conducted by Jack Cunliffe and Simon Cottee, involving about 2,300 American and British young adults, "a vast majority—93 percent—reported a negative attitude toward the Islamic State, and just 1 percent said they had a positive view of the group." Moreover, they reported that "six percent were neutral. Of the 34 people who were reported to have had a positive attitude toward the Islamic State, five were Muslims."[26]

As violence is considered a "contagious disease," [27] so it can also be applied to "terrorism" and terrorist techniques. The idea that terrorism is contagious is not new; nor is the usage of media by terrorists. [28] However, while the relation of media, contagion and copycat behavior among Islamist terrorists is well researched, [29]

it is important to shed light on the potential contagious effects of Jihadi beheading videos on non-Muslims. Indeed, besides Islamist extremists, "other kinds of ideologies of hate and terror are also disseminated via old and new media and communication technologies," and thus, "there can be little doubt that the inspirational virus is particularly potent when diffused through media forms."[30]

Beheadings became synonymous with IS since its days as Al-Qaeda in Iraq (AQI), then led by Abu Musab al-Zarqawi. As Tinnes noted, this method of execution "has emerged as a signature element and key feature of the IS 'brand' of terrorism, distinguishing the group from other jihadist and secular terrorist actors throughout the world."[31] Steven T. Zech and Zane M. Kelly wrote that IS videos "portray gruesome, torturous actions meant to terrorize and intimidate particular audiences," and to "employ counter-normative violence against symbolic victims to gain compliance from adversaries." By so doing, IS generates "fear and send[s] signals to international and local audiences."[32]

According to Simone Molin Friis, "besides the brutality of the acts portrayed, what has made beheading videos of particular concern is their embodiment of a manifest transformation of an image into a 'weapon' for agents engaged in warfare." As he noted, "the fatal injury portrayed in the videos is carried out not for the sake of murder in itself, but with the purpose of being reproduced and watched by an audience far larger than the one directly experiencing it."[33] Thus, as Lilie Chouliaraki and Angelos Kissas claimed, these videos helped IS to introduce "spectacular thanatopolitics" to the West's mainstream, and are turning it into a norm.[34]

Execution videos were considered part of the organization's strategy, dubbed by Aaron Y. Zelin as "The Massacre Strategy",[35] the goal of which is "not only to scare Iraqi Shiites but to provoke them to radicalize, [...] and then commit similar atrocities against Sunnis."[36] AQI (and IS presently) wanted to provoke a violent reaction from its enemies, who will eventually strengthen the organization's image as the protector and savior of Sunnis. These "public displays of violence", as Friis called it, "have played a central role in the group's global campaign."[37]

Online Jihadi Propaganda in the Context of Cumulative Extremism

The use of the Internet by violent extremists is well explored, as it "has become the agent of virtual inspirational contagion."[38] It is also applied to the Jihadi use of the Internet, which raised some questions about the influence that the Internet has on extremists. Meleagrou-Hitchens and Nick Kaderbhai explained that "Internet alone is not generally a cause of radicalization, but can act as a facilitator and catalyst of an individual's trajectory towards violent political acts."[39] Online Jihadism, thus, is contagious; it helps to recruit and mobilize people to perform violent acts. The impacts of these online activities also transcend the Jihadist milieu, as explained below.

This article uses the term "Jihad" in the context of terrorism, the executors of which define themselves as Salafists, who consider this kind of violence to be a necessary part of a sacred struggle against "the enemies of Islam". These enemies are described as both "inside" the Muslim world – regimes and societies that are seen as "not Islamic enough" and which do not apply the Sharia (the Islamic law) appropriately – and on the "outside", referring to non-Muslim nations that engage in conflicts with Muslim nations, occupy Islamic territories or otherwise negatively affect them politically, culturally and religiously.[40]

Propaganda "in the most neutral sense means to disseminate or to promote particular ideas."[41] The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) defined this term as "any kind of ideas, doctrines or requests that are distributed [in the purpose of] affecting the opinion, the feelings, the attitudes or the lifestyles of any specified group with the intention of producing gain for the distributer whether directly or obliquely."[42] Online Jihadi propaganda, which dates back to the 1990s, has become increasingly sophisticated, and is aimed at influencing billions of people, both Muslims and non-Muslims.[43] This is why IS propagandists have used hash tags that are not related to the Jihadi struggle whatsoever. For example, propaganda videos were distributed along with hash tagging the well-known American pop singer Justin Bieber.[44] However, extending the target audience

of Jihadists while using beheading videos creates new challenges: (1) it inspires other Jihadists to copycat the act; (2) it was adopted by non-Muslim political extremists; and, (3) it has been mimicked for criminal purposes.

Al-Qaeda and other Jihadi groups have used (and still use) "formal" and "informal" websites and forums through which Jihadists communicate and publish propaganda.[45] However, these forums suffered from "technical problems" and were closed for a long period.[46] This marked the evolution of "Jihadist social media",[47] which has had a strong impact on the youth and serves as an uncontrolled and violent sphere.[48] Further, if "in today's world any incident might easily trigger deep-rooted aggression,"[49] it is possible that gruesome Jihadi propaganda triggers non-Jihadi aggression.

In 2006, Roger Eatwell defined the process in which one extremist group provokes a reaction ("a spiral") from another extremist group as "cumulative extremism".[50] In December 2017, Ben Wallace, the British security minister, said that "extremists on all sides of arguments would love to dominate the ground and antagonize their opponents, pushing them to the extreme to ultimately cause some form of conflict."[51] Peter R. Neumann wrote that there is a risk "that radicals at opposite ends of the political spectrum will drive each other to further extremes."[52]

Accordingly, there is a risk that brutality by one group will provoke more brutality. Different extremists are not only driving each other to further extremes, they also learn and even copy from each other. For example: in Britain, the neo-Nazi group National Action mimicked IS in its videos and even advocated "White Jihad".[53] In Italy, the Crusader State group, with a Facebook page with more than 10,000 likes, produced several IS-style videos.[54] In the United States, neo-Nazis planned to attack their anti-fascist rivals with a suicide-bombing. [55]

The Gore as Jihadist Propaganda Tool

Video clips are regarded as catalysts for violence, hence, they are perhaps most significant for Jihadi propaganda. [56] Beheading videos have been used as Jihadi propaganda since the 1990s. This happened for example during the "Caucasus Wars" between Russia and separatists-Jihadists from Chechnya and Dagestan (1994-1996, 1999). One infamous example is a video which shows Chechen Islamist fighters slaughtering six Russians soldiers, one after another.[57]

The first beheading video of a Western captive was of the Jewish-American journalist, Daniel Pearl. Kidnapped in Karachi, Pakistan, in January 2002, he was murdered by Khalid Sheikh Mohammed, "the architect" of the September 11 attacks.[58] The Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) tried to prevent the distribution of Pearl's execution video by pressuring Internet service providers, as well as various website owners, to remove the video. However, these days there are designated websites for this type of disturbing content, which continue to spread violent propaganda.[59] For example, Pearl's murder video was uploaded to the former website Ogrish. com, which collected "snuff" videos of murder, torture, car accidents and so forth. However, the FBI demanded Ogrish.com to remove the video.[60] According to the website, the FBI warned its managers that they would be prosecuted if they allow the publication of Pearl's murder. "We had no other choice than deleting the video... We live in a censored world."[61] Today, typing Ogrish.com on a search engine (such as Google) will get you to LiveLeak.com that distributes various videos; including execution videos, disguised as news site without censorship.

Pearl's murder inspired and was followed by other Jihadists. As Gabriel Weimann noted, "this pattern was later repeated by Abu Musab al-Zarqawi and the insurgents in Iraq, who beheaded numerous hostages and posted the videotaped executions online."[62] Beheading videos turned out to be a useful tool for terrorizing the Jihadists' enemies.[63] In Iraq, the first American who was decapitated in front of a camera was Nicholas Berg, who was abducted by al-Zarqawi's organization and was beheaded by al-Zarqawi himself.[64]

Similarly to Pearl's case, the video of Berg's murder was distributed online, and thus received global attention. [65] According to Nico Prucha, Berg's video had a significant impact on western and non-western media.[66]

Not only were millions exposed to the propaganda, but it seems that many were interested and "provoked" by it.[67] After Berg's video was spread online, it became a "viral hit"[68] that reminded the viewers of the murder of Daniel Pearl.[69] Dozens more people of different nationalities eventually shared Berg's fate.

Effective IS propagandists have inspired several attacks in the West.[70] However, as Charlie Winter argued, exposure to "propaganda alone is not the reason that someone becomes a supporter [of IS]. What propaganda does do, though, is catalyze the individual's radicalization and concentrate their already-held sympathies."[71] Therefore, beheading videos serve "as a vehicle by which to convey both vengeance and supremacy."[72] Yet, it does have a role in the decision to kill, and in a particular way. For example, in November 2017 it was revealed that a British couple planned to behead Paul Goldwin, the leader of Britain First, an extreme right-wing British street movement, as well as Katie Hopkins, a British anti-Islamic media personality.[73]

The influence, first and foremost, manifested itself by the act of decapitation. In September 2014, Australian authorities arrested fifteen Australian-Muslims who planned an attack in the streets of Sydney. The thwarted scheme was to abduct passersby in broad daylight and slaughter them in front of cameras.[74] This plot was dubbed by the Australian prime minister, Tony Abbot, as "demonstration killings", the sole purpose of which was spreading terror through the streets of Sydney and humiliate Australia.[75] In November 2014, a young British man was arrested for planning to decapitate a soldier or a policeman.[76]

In September 2015, in Denmark, a 15-year-old girl and her 30-year-old "Islamist" boyfriend watched IS videos on YouTube. They later stabbed the girl's mother to death while she was asleep and decapitated her.[77] In December, a man in London who was inspired by IS tried to decapitate people at a Subway station.[78] In Russia, at the beginning of March 2016, a nanny of Uzbek ethnicity was caught on cameras with the severed head of a 4-year-old girl. After being arrested the nanny stated to Russian media that she learned how to decapitate a person from propaganda videos.[79]

Mimicking the Jihadists' Technique

A survey of Cunliffe and Cottee about the propaganda videos produced by IS reveals the wide spectrum of people who were exposed to this propaganda. Cottee explains that they were "surprised by respondents" who reported exposure to the Islamic State's videos. Fifty-seven percent said they had watched an Islamic State video before, beyond clips shown on TV and in online news material." Furthermore, "[o]f this number, an even more remarkable 46 percent said [that] they had seen more than 10 Islamic State videos."[80]

Jihadi beheading videos were also mimicked by other extremists who had previously not been associated with this type of gruesome propaganda. For example, in 2007 two neo-Nazis in Russia uploaded a three-minute video clip to YouTube, in which they documented their murder of two migrant workers, allegedly Spaniards. The victims are seen lying with their hands tied and then sitting under a Nazi flag stretched between two trees. One victim was decapitated and the other one was shot in the head. The killers, both of them masked and dressed in black, were standing in front of the camera with their backs to the Nazi flag making the Nazi salute. [81] It is the first recording of decapitation by neo-Nazis in the twenty-first century.

According to Sova, a center for monitoring hate-crimes in Russia, "Neo-Nazi Russian gangs radicalize further and further while borrowing tactics from Islamic extremists."[82] Approximately a year after the murder of the two Spaniards Sova received an e-mail message with an attached picture of a beheaded Tajik immigrant. The motive for these actions is ideological, although violent Jihadi propaganda also provides inspiration for violence driven by criminal motives or mental illness. In 2008, law enforcement in the United States foiled a neo-Nazi plot to assassinate former president Barack Obama. The plot was to kill 88 African-Americans, 14 by beheading.[83] These numbers are symbolic to neo-Nazis, as "88" stands for "HH" (Hail Hitler) and "14" stands for "14 words", a popular white supremacist slogan.[84]

Mexican drug cartels (MDCs), for example, are sympathetic with beheadings even more than the IS.[85] Like IS, they are very active on SMP.[86] Are the cartels drawing inspiration by Jihadists, or is it the other way

around? It is very difficult to know for certain, but in the world of SMP it is not baseless to assume that the influence is mutual: the cartels are inspired by IS and vice versa.[87] This type of inspiration is manifested by the actual nickname of Iván Velázquez Caballero, one of the leaders of Los Zetas cartel, who adopted the name (or received it from his peers): "El Talibano" (referencing the Taliban).[88]

Some argue that the influence and inspiration that cartels draw from the Jihadists is expressed by the method of decapitating in front of the camera. For example, according to Ioan Grillo, a journalist who lived in Mexico, "[d]ecapitation was almost unheard of in modern Mexico" until 2006, when the former Mexican president Felipe Calderon declared war on drug cartels.[89] Brian J. Philips wrote that the Mexican government reported "1,303 decapitated bodies in the country between 2007 and 2011."[90] As Grillo explained, "[s]ome of the first narco snuff videos looked almost frame for frame like Al Qaeda execution videos."[91]

Philips noted that "the use of this tactic [decapitation] took off around the same time that groups in Iraq were using similar methods to draw attention with Internet videos."[92] He added that "[i]t is likely that there was some co-evolution, with both types of groups learning from each other's online butchery as the years went on."[93] Don Winslow argued the contrary; that IS learned from the MDCs. "This is the ISIS playbook," he wrote, "social media as a means of intimidation, recruitment, and provocation; mass murder as a means of control – that we now watch with horror and revulsion. In reality, we've been seeing it for years. Just across our border. ISIS learned it from the cartels."[94]

Is it possible that Jihadists draw inspiration from the cartels? In 2011, two cartel members were decapitated by their rivals, one of them with a chainsaw and the other with a knife.[95] Five years later, in the city of Mosul, Iraq, it was reported by an Iraqi News outlet that nine young men were executed by ISIS with chainsaws, after being blamed of espionage.[96] IS videos even showed children chopping off a bound man's head.[97] In 2012, both IS and the MDCs produced videos with similar scenes of drive-by shootings.[98] Both also recorded execution by explosives more or less at the same time, during 2015.[99]

Beheadings as part of drug wars and crime are not unique to Mexico. For example, in March 2016 the severed head of a Dutch criminal was found inside a burning car in Amsterdam.[100] In December 2014, two kids in Israel attacked a schoolmate because they wanted to steal his bicycle. The attackers hit their victim and threatened him with a knife, declaring that they would "do to him like ISIS." One of them asked or maybe threatened: "Do you know how it is done by ISIS?"[101]

In February 2015, three kids in Japan were arrested after they beheaded a 13-year-old boy. The killers "watched internet videos showing the execution of hostages by Islamic State fighters and sought to mimic them."[102] Less than a month later, also in Japan, a 14-year-old boy tried to behead his school's pet goat, after watching IS videos.[103] It should be noted that in Israel, IS cell members "taught themselves to slaughter sheep, apparently in preparation for slaughtering humans."[104]

On the same day in which the bicycle theft case inspired by IS was reported in Israel, reports were published about a serial killer arrested in Sao Paulo, Brazil. The murderer, a 23-year-old man called Jonathan Lopes dos Santos, was arrested after decapitating the heads of five prostitutes and seriously injuring others.[105] Dos Santos confessed that these crimes were inspired by the horror videos distributed by IS. To the question of a reporter about why he committed the murder, Dos Santos replied: "I don't know, I think it's because I watch a lot of war videos."[106]

Conclusions

Although some may argue that the case studies reviewed in this analysis are merely a number of incidents of the same sort of violence happening in different places around the world by different groups, scholars and professionals should not neglect the fact that IS beheading videos have an effect on various actors; not only on IS sympathizers or other terrorists, but on criminals as well, and on the youth. IS, it seems, has successfully mainstreamed beheadings and provided a source from which many could be inspired or copy practices.

The examples described throughout this article illustrate how violent Jihadist propaganda, presented in the execution videos, impacts societies and individuals in various regions across the world. It also provides inspiration for brutal acts carried out by non-Jihadists for other reasons, including ideological (as in the case of the neo-Nazis), criminal (as in the case of the cartels) or mentally ill (as in the case of Dos Santos).

This indicates that homicide committed in the name of "religion" may provide inspiration for "non-religious" acts of murder. In other words, Jihadist beheading videos are memetic. Through the Internet, visual depictions of decapitation have been adapted and imitated by an increasing variety of actors. Moreover, the mutual processes of learning among radical entities that use brutality as means of propaganda and adopt the method of decapitation is clearly evident. In this manner, such an act becomes common with its own perceived legitimacy among the perpetrators.

This brief review reflects the broader phenomenon of how these propaganda videos impact our lives in the modern age of social media. Hence, the use of violence after watching Islamic State propaganda videos, or the adoption of the decapitation technique in executions, is not a unique characteristic of Muslim extremists in general nor Jihadists in particular. It is embodied in the brutal cases of violence and physical threats that have occurred in many different places.

The distribution of violent propaganda videos may contribute to radicalization and to the adoption of the beheading technique as a means of intimidation or deterrence. A civilized society cannot afford to be carried away by propaganda, the goal of which is to undermine the order of society, personal security, and thus national security. This is also true regarding the propaganda of IS and other radical entities, from ideological types like the neo-Nazis or criminals like the drugs cartels in Mexico.

Confronting these brutal propaganda videos requires cooperation on different levels, since the repercussions of the distribution of these videos seem to affect many people around the world. For instance, cooperation is required between countries as well as corporations that create technological tools used for distributing propaganda. It is also important for the media to not encourage murderers by providing an audience or contextual resonance. For this reason, the media should consider not publishing the details of murder methods and the murderers' identities, whatever their motives may be. Furthermore, governments should use diplomatic, legal, and educational tools that help ensure a balance between free speech and restricting the distribution of violent content on the Internet. In addition to security and intelligence organizations, governments should enlist the involvement of educational institutions as well, as an educational system is best equipped to affect young people who can be inspired and influenced more easily by violent propaganda. Therefore, cooperative efforts should be increased in the field of education, both on the national and international levels, especially in view of the intense exposure of young people to today's violent content openly disseminated via the various SMP, a problem that is not relevant to just one nation, but rather common to all humans and societies that seek life. "Do you know how it is done by ISIS?" a young Israeli kid asked his classmate, and the answer to this question is obvious, not only in Israel but also in many counties around the world; a definite "YES". This should be a cause for serious concern.

About the Author: Ariel Koch (Ph.D.) is a member of the Middle East Network Analysis Desk at the Moshe Dayan Center for Middle Eastern and African Studies at Tel Aviv University. Ariel's research interests include terrorism, political violence, extremist movements, youth subcultures, and the nexus between different extremist actors.

Notes

[2] Lorenzo Vidino, Francesco Marone and Eva Entenmann, "Fear thy Neighbor: Radicalization and Jihadist Attacks in the West",

ISSN 2334-3745

This content downloaded from 132.66. 309 on Wed, 31 Oct 2018 07:28:52 UTC All use subject to https://about.jstor.org/terms

 ^[1] Judith Tinnes, "Although the (Dis-)Believers Dislike it: A Backgrounder on IS Hostage Videos – August - December 2014", *Perspectives on Terrorism*, Vol. 9, No.1, February 2015: 76-94. <u>http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/</u> <u>view/403</u>

Program on Extremism, George Washington University and *The International Centre for Counter Terrorism*, 2017. <u>https://icct.nl/</u>wp-content/uploads/2017/06/FearThyNeighbor.(RadicalizationandJihadistAttacksintheWest.pdf

- [3] Michael Isikoff and Jason Sickles, "Orlando Gunman Omar Mateen Watched ISIS Beheading Videos, Sources Say", Yahoo! News, June 15, 2016. <u>https://www.yahoo.com/news/orlando-gunman-omar-mateen-watched-isis-beheading-videos-source-says-2-205217121.html</u>
- [4] "France Church Attack: Priest Killed by Two 'IS Militants'", BBC, July 26, 2016. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36892785
- [5] Abigail Hauslohner, Joel Achenbach and Ellen Nakashima, "Investigators Said They Killed for ISIS. But Were They Different from 'Regular' Mass Killers?", *The Washington Post*, September 23, 2016. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/investigators-said-they-killed-for-isis-but-were-they-different-from-regular-mass-killers/2016/09/23/0e97949a-80c2-11e6-b002-307601806392_story.html</u>
- [6] Anne Bartsch, Marie-Louise Mares, Sebastian Scherr, Andrea Kloß, Johanna Keppeler and Lone Posthumus, "More than Shoot-Em-Up and Torture Porn: Reflective Appropriation and Meaning-Making of Violent Media Content", *Journal of Communication*, Vol. 66, No. 5, October 2016: 741-765. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jcom.12248</u>
- [7] Keith Stuart, "Hatred: Gaming's Most Contrived Controversy", *The Guardian*, May 29, 2015. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> <u>technology/2015/may/29/hatred-gaming-controversy</u>
- [8] "German Magazine Defends Cover Showing Trump Beheading Statue of Liberty", Reuters, February 4, 2017. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-germany-spiegel/german-magazine-defends-cover-showing-trump-beheading-statue-of-liberty-idUSKBN15J0EU</u>
- [9] Tim Hume, "The Impact of ISIS Beheadings: Is Terror Propaganda Brutalizing Us All?", *CNN*, April 21, 2015. <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2015/04/20/middleeast/isis-beheadings-psychological-impact/index.html</u>
- [10] "Exposed to Terror: Why the Youth Continue to be 'At Risk' of Radicalisation", *Behind Lines*, January 16, 2018. <u>http://www.beyondlines.org/exposed-to-terror-why-the-youth-continue-to-be-at-risk-of-radicalisation/</u>
- [11] Jennifer Johnston and Andrew Joy, "Mass Shootings and the Media Contagion Effect", A paper presented at the 2016 American Psychological Association's convention, August 2016. <u>https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/2016/08/media-contagion-effect.</u> <u>pdf</u>
- [12] Ray Surette, Media, Crime, and Criminal Justice (USA, CT: Cengage Learning, 2015, fifth edition), p. 84.
- [13] Jacqueline B. Helfgott, Criminal Behavior: Theories, Typologies and Criminal Justice (USA, CA: Sage Publications, 2008), pp. 377.
- [14] Hume, "The Impact of ISIS Beheadings".
- [15] Julia Ebner, The Rage: The Vicious Circle of Islamist and Far-Right Extremism (New York & London: I. B. Tauris, 2017); "Psychologist Discusses 'Mutual Radicalization' in Groups and Nation-States", Georgetown Security Studies Review, November 26, 2017. <u>http://georgetownsecuritystudiesreview.org/2017/11/26/psychologist-discusses-mutual-radicalization-in-groups-and-nation-states/</u>
- [16] Hume, "The Impact of ISIS Beheadings".
- [17] Ibid.
- [18] Judith Tinnes, "Counting Lives Lost Monitoring Camera-Recorded Extrajudicial Executions by the "Islamic State", Perspectives on Terrorism, Vol. 10, No. 1, 2016: 78-82. <u>http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/483/957</u>; see also the following Twitter account, in which she updates the "Statistics of Camera-Recorded Extrajudicial Executions by IS/ISIS/ISIL/ Daesh": <u>https://twitter.com/CountingLivesPT</u> (accessed 13.05.2018)
- [19] Simone Molin Friis, "Behead, Burn, Crucify, Crush': Theorizing the Islamic State's Public Displays of Violence", *European Journal of International Relations*, Vol. 24, No. 2, 2018: 243 267, p. 245.
- [20] See Tinnes data on camera-recorded executions, in Tinnes, 2016.
- [21] Cristina Silva, "ISIS Kills Children with Chainsaws: Islamic State Brutal Killings On the Rise Amid Airstrike Campaign", International Business Times, January 9, 2016. <u>http://www.ibtimes.com/isis-kills-children-chainsaws-islamic-state-brutal-killings-rise-amid-airstrike-2410236</u>; Amir Abdallah, "ISIS Slices Nine Youths with Chainsaw in Mosul", Iraqi News, August 31, 2016. <u>https://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/isis-slices-nine-youth-with-chinsaw-mosul/</u>
- [22] See Tinnes data on camera-recorded executions, in Tinnes, 2016.
- [23] Simone Molin Friis, "Beyond Anything We Have Ever Seen': Beheading Videos and the Visibility of Violence in the War Against ISIS", International Affairs, Vol. 91, No. 4, 2015: 725–746. <u>https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/field/field_document/INTA91 4 03 Friis.pdf</u>; Steven T. Zech and Zane M. Kelly, "Off With Their Heads: The Islamic State and Civilian Beheadings", Journal of Terrorism Research, Vol. 6, No. 2, 2015: 83-93. <u>http://jtr.st-andrews.ac.uk/articles/10.15664/jtr.1157/;</u> Ronald H. Jones, "Terrorist Beheadings: Cultural and Strategic Implications", The Strategic Studies Institute, June 2005. <u>https:// library.uoregon.edu/ec/e-asia/read/behead.pdf</u>; Pete Lentini and Muhammad Bakashmar, "Jihadist Beheading: A Convergence of Technology, Theology, and Teleology?", Studies in Conflict & Terrorism, Vol. 30, No. 4, 2007: 303-325; Anonymous, Beyond Consumption of Violence: Performativity of ISIS' Atrocities against Hostages in Execution Videos from 2014-2015 (Master's Thesis, Utrecht University, The Netherlands, 2015). <u>http://dspace.library.uu.nl:8080/handle/1874/317723</u>; Thomas Neer and Mary Ellen O'Toole, "The Violence of the Islamic State of Syria (ISIS): A Behavioral Perspective", Violence and Gender, Vo. 1, No. 4, December 2014: 145-156. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/vio.2014.0037</u>
- [24] Gabriel Weimann, "Terror on Facebook, Twitter, and Youtube", The Brown Journal of World Affairs, Vol. 16, No. 2, 2010: 45-54.
- [25] Judith S. Begeer, How Media-Reported Violence Spreads: The Contagion of Suicide Terrorism (Master's Thesis, University of Leiden, The Netherlands, 2016), p. 79. <u>https://openaccess.leidenuniv.nl/bitstream/handle/1887/53705/2016_Begeer_CSM.pdf</u>
- [26] Simon Cottee, "Why Do We Want to Watch Gory Jihadist Propaganda Videos?", The New York Times, October 5, 2017. <u>https://mobile.nytimes.com/2017/10/05/opinion/islamic-state-propaganda-videos.html</u>

- [27] Gary Slutkin, "Violence is Contagious Disease", in: IOM (Institute of Medicine) and NRC (National Research Council), Contagion of violence: Workshop summary. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2013: 94-111, p. 106. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK190337/pdf/Bookshelf_NBK190337.pdf</u>
- [28] Brigitte L Nacos, "Revisiting the Contagion Hypothesis: Terrorism, News Coverage, and Copycat Attacks", *Perspectives on Terrorism*, Vol. 3, No, 3, 2009: 3-13. <u>http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/73/html</u>
- [29] See, for example: Begeer, 2016, pp. 10-13.
- [30] Nacos, 2009, p. 10.
- [31] Tinnes, 2016, p. 78.
- [32] Zech and Kelly, 2015, p. 85.
- [33] Friis, 2015, p. 729.
- [34] Lilie Chouliaraki and Angelos Kissas, "The Communication of Horrorism: A Typology of ISIS Online Death Videos", Critical Studies in Media Communication, Vol. 35, No. 1, 2018: 24-39. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15295036.2017.1393096</u>
- [35] Aaron Y. Zelin, "The Massacre Strategy", *Politico*, June 2014. <u>http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2014/06/the massacre-strategy-107954</u>
- [36] Ibid.
- [37] Friis, 2018, p. 244; Tinnes, 2016, p. 78.
- [38] Nacos, 2009, p. 10.
- [39] Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens and Nick Kaderbhai, "Research Perspectives on Online Radicalisation: A Literature Review, 2006-2016", *International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation*, VOX-Pol Network of Excellence, 2017, p. 19. <u>http://icsr.info/wpcontent/uploads/2017/05/ResearchPerspectivesonOnlineRadicalisation.pdf</u>
- [40] Roel Meijer (ed.), Global Salafism: Islam's New Religious Movement (UK, London: C. Hurst & Co. publishers Ltd., 2009), pp. 1-30.; Assaf Moghadam, "The Salafi-Jihad as a Religious Ideology", CTC Sentinel, Vol. 1, No. 3, February, 2008. <u>https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-salafi-Jihad-as-a-religious-ideology</u>; Shiraz Maher, Salafi-Jihadism: The History of an Idea (UK, London: C. Hurst & Co. publishers Ltd, 2016)
- [41] Garth S. Jowett and Victoria J. O'Donnell, Propaganda and Persuasion (USA, CA: Sage Publications, Inc., 2015), pp. 2-15.
- [42] Maurice Tugwell, "Terrorism and Propaganda: Problem and Response", In: Gerald Cromer (ed.), *Insurgent Terrorism* (UK, Hampshire: Ashgate Publishing Ltd., 2006): 51-61, p. 51.
- [43] Gabriel Weimann, Terror on the Internet: The New Arena, The New Challenges (USA, Washington: U.S. Institute of Peace Press, 2006), pp. 61-62; Aaron Y. Zelin, "The State of Global Jihad Online: A Qualitative, Quantitative, and Cross-Lingual Analysis", New America Foundation, January 2013. <u>https://static.newamerica.org/attachments/4360-the-state-of-global-Jihad-online/Zelin Global%20Jihad%20Online_NAF.453b75377e4f4588bac20fa7e57a9a8a.pdf</u>
- [44] James Billington, "Isis Using Justin Bieber to Trick Twitter Users into Watching Execution Eideos", *International Business Times*, January 26, 2016. <u>http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/isis-using-justin-bieber-trick-twitter-users-into-watching-execution-videos-1540166</u>
- [45] Philipp Holtmann, "The Symbols of Online Jihad", in: Rüdiger Lohlke (ed.), Jihadism Online Discourses and Representations (Austria, Vienna: University of Vienna Press, 2013): 9-64, p. 36 (note 70); Weimann, 2006, pp. 64-75; General Intelligence and Security Service, Jihadism on the Web: A Breeding Ground for Jihad in the Modern Age (The Hague: Algemene Inlichtingen en Veilgheidsdienst [AIVD], 2012), pp. 6-7. <u>https://english.aivd.nl/latest/news/2012/02/14/online-Jihadism-important-drivingforce-behind-global-Jihad-movement;</u> Zelin, "The State of Global Jihad Online".
- [46] Nelly Lahoud and Muhammad al-`Ubaydi, "The War of Jihadists Against Jihadists in Syria", CTC Sentinel, Vol 7, Issue 3, march 2014: 1-6, p. 3; Ellen Nakashima and Joby Warrick, "Al-Qaeda's Online Forums Go Dark for Extended Period", The Washington Post, April 2, 2012. <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/al-qaedas-online-forums-go-dark-for-extended-period/2012/04/02/gIQAfd4xqS_story.html</u>
- [47] Abdullah Mohammed Mahmoud, "Facebook and Twitter are Alternative Sites in the Event of Closure of the Jihadists Forums" (in Arabic), Dawa al-Haq, December 23, 2012. <u>http://www.dawaalhaq.com/?cat=4&paged=6</u>; (accessed 24.12.2012)
- [48] Vivek Tripathi, "Youth Violence and Social Media", Journal of Social Sciences, Vol. 52, No. 1-3, 2017: 1-7.
- [49] Murat Mengü and Seda Mengü, "Violence and Social Media", Athens Journal of Mass Media and Communications, Vol. 1, No, 3, July 2015: 211-227, p. 213. <u>http://www.athensjournals.gr/media/2015-1-3-4-Mengu.pdf</u>
- [50] Roger Eatwell and Matthew J. Goodwin, The 'New' Extremism in Twenty-First-Century Britain", in Roger Eatwell and Matthew J. Goodwin (eds.), *The New Extremism in the 21TH Century Britain* (UK, Oxon: Routledge, 2010): 1-20, p. 7.; Ebner, p. 10.
- [51] Joe Watts, "Security Minister Warns Far Right is Adopting Same Grooming Methods Used by Islamists", The Independent, December 16, 2017. <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/far-right-extremists-national-action-neo-nazi-islamist-terrorism-a8114071.html</u>
- [52] Peter R. Neumann, Radicalized: New Jihadists and the Threat to the West (New York & London: I. B. Tauris, 2016), p. 174.
- [53] Ebner, 2017, p. 139.
- [54] The Crusader State Facebook page: <u>https://www.facebook.com/crusaderstate/; and YouTube channel: https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCajUKH4RyOUbrlPQVvUrWPA/</u> (accessed 15.05.2018)
- [55] Peter Hall, "Feds: White Supremacist Group Discussed Bombing Pa. Capitol Rally", *The Morning Call*, March 16, 2018. <u>http://www.mcall.com/news/police/mc-nws-pa-white-supremacist-bomb-plot-20180315-story.html</u>
- [56] Jytte Klausen, Eliane Tschaen Barbieri, Aaron Reichlin-Melnick, and Aaron Y. Zelin, "The YouTube Jihadists: A Social Network Analysis of Al-Muhajiroun's Propaganda Campaign", *Perspectives on Terrorism*, Vol. 6, No. 1, 2012: 36-53, p. 41. <u>http://www. terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/klausen-et-al-youtube-Jihadists/361</u>; Cecilie Finsnes, "What is Audio-

Visual Jihadi Propaganda: An Overview of the Content of FFI's Jihadi Video Database", *Norwegian Defence Research Establishment* (FFI), March 26, 2010. <u>http://www.ffi.no/no/Rapporter/10-00960.pdf</u>

- [57] Doyle, "The Dagestan Beheading Massacre", *LiveLeak*, November 12, 2011. <u>http://www.liveleak.com/view?i=404_1321074803</u> (accessed 19.10.2016)
- [58] See: Nico Prucha, "The Kangaroo Trials", in: Lohlke (ed.), 2013: 141-206, pp. 159-164.
- [59] Such as Bestgore.com, Goregrish.com, Deathtube.net or Documentingreality.com/forum. (accessed 20.10.2016)
- [60] Pete Brush, "FBI to Web Sites: Remove Pearl Video", *CBS News*, May 16, 2002. <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/fbi-to-web-sites-remove-pearl-video/</u>
- [61] Ibid.
- [62] Weimann, 2006, p. 26.
- [63] Shaul Shay, Islamic Terror Abductions in the Middle East (UK, Brighton: Sussex Academic Press, 2007), p. 128.
- [64] Zech and Kelly, 2015, p. 85.
- [65] Weimann, 2006, p. 99.
- [66] Prucha, "The Kangaroo Trials", p. 172.
- [67] Manuel R. Torres and Javier Jordan, "Analysis and Evolution of the Global Jihadist Movement Propaganda", *Terrorism and Political Violence*, Vol. 18, 2006: 399-421, p. 414. <u>http://hera.ugr.es/doi/16517003.pdf</u>
- [68] "Beheading Video Tops Web Searches", *Al-Jazeera*, May 18, 2004. <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/archive/2004/05/200841014911114761.</u> <u>html</u>
- [69] "Nick Berg is Number One Search Term with Web Users; Iraq War and War-Related Terms Dominate Five of Top 10 Searches on This Week's List, Al Qaeda Makes List for First Time Ever; Berg Tragedy Causes Renewed Interest in Daniel Pearl", P.R. Newswire, May 15, 2004. <u>http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/nick-berg-is-number-one-search-term-with-web-users-iraq-war-andwar-related-terms-dominate-five-of-top-10-searches-on-this-weeks-list-al-qaeda-makes-list-for-first-time-ever-berg-tragedycauses-renewed-interest-in-daniel-pearl-74086832.html</u>
- [70] Petter Nesser and Anne Stenersen, "The Modus Operandi of Jihadi Terrorists in Europe", *Perspectives on Terrorism*, Volume 8, Issue 6, December 2014: 2-24, p. 20. <u>https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/186933/397-2679-2-PB.pdf</u>
- [71] Charlie Winter, "The Virtual 'Caliphate': Understanding Islamic State's Propaganda Strategy", The Quilliam Foundation, July 2015, pp. 7-8. <u>https://counterideology2.files.wordpress.com/2015/07/the-virtual-caliphate-understanding-islamic-states-propagandastrategy.pdf</u>
- [72] Ibid., p. 22.
- [73] Ben Farmer, "Would-be Jihadist Fantasized About Beheading of Katie Hopkins and Helped Husband Prepare for Terror Attack", *The Telegraph*, October 16, 2017. <u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/10/26/woman-fantasised-beheading-katie-hopkins-helped-husband-prepare/</u>
- [74] "ISIS-Inspired Beheading Plot Alleged in Australia, 6 in Custody", *CBC News*, September 17, 2014. <u>http://www.cbc.ca/news/world/isis-inspired-beheading-plot-alleged-in-australia-6-in-custody-1.2769754</u>
- [75] Latika Bourke, "Public Beheading Fears: Tony Abbott Confirms Police Believed Terrorists Planned 'Demonstration Killings'", the Sydney Morning Herald, September 18, 2014. <u>http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/public-beheading-fears-tony-abbott-confirms-police-believed-terrorists-planned-demonstration-killings-20140918-10ilyq.html</u>
- [76] Jonathan Owen, "ISIS-Inspired Jihadi Jailed for Life for Lee Rigby-Style Remembrance Sunday Murder", the Express, June 23, 2016. <u>http://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/682581/ISIS-Islamic-State-Lee-Rigby-Nadir-Syed-Remembrance-Sunday-murder-life-sentence-Old-Bailey</u>
- [77] Richard Orange, "Danish Teenage Girl Stabbed Mother to Death After Watching ISIL Videos with Islamist Boyfriend", *The Telegraph*, September 15, 2015. <u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/denmark/11867138/Danish-teenage-girl-stabbed-mother-to-death-after-watching-Isil-videos-with-Islamist-boyfriend.html</u>
- [78] "Leytonstone Tube Attack: Isil-Inspired Knifeman Jailed for Life After Targeting Strangers at Underground Station", *The Telegraph*, August 1, 2016. <u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/08/01/leytonstone-tube-attack-isil-inspired-knifeman-jailed-for-life-a/</u>
- [79] Caroline Mortimer, "Moscow Beheading: Nanny Claims She was 'Inspired by Isis' to Murder Four-Year-Old Girl", the Independent, March 15, 2016. <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/moscow-beheading-nanny-claims-she-was-inspired-by-isis-to-murder-four-year-old-girl-a6931966.html</u>
- [80] Cottee, October 5, 2017.
- [81] "Russian Skinheads Beheading Neo-Nazi Execution Video", Best Gore, February 18, 2009. <u>http://www.bestgore.com/beheading/</u> russian-skinheads-beheading-neo-nazi-execution-video/ (accessed 15.05.2018)
- [82] Alex Rossi, "Russia's Racists Copy Islamists", Sky News, December 19, 2013. <u>http://news.sky.com/story/656953/russias-racists-copy-islamists</u>
- [83] Associated Press, "ATF: Plot by Skinheads to Kill Obama Foiled", NBC News, October 27, 2008. <u>http://www.nbcnews.com/id/27405681/ns/politics-decision_08/t/atf-plot-skinheads-kill-obama-foiled/</u>
- [84] Cynthia Miller-Idriss, *The Extreme Gone Mainstream: Commercialization and Far Right Youth Culture in Germany* (USA, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2017), pp. 56-57.
- [85] Zech and Kelly, 2015, p. 84.
- [86] Deborah Hastings, "Mexican Cartels Use Social Media to Post Gruesome Victim Photos, Sexy Selfies", The New York Daily News, December 16, 2013. <u>http://www.nydailynews.com/news/world/mexican-drug-cartel-thugs-post-atrocities-social-media-article-1.1515860</u>

- [87] Don Winslow, "What ISIS Learned from the Cartels", *The Daily Beast*, August 7, 2015. <u>http://www.thedailybeast.com/</u> articles/2015/07/08/what-isis-learned-from-the-cartels.html
- [88] "El Taliban Extradited to United States", Borderland Beat, November 23, 2013. <u>http://www.borderlandbeat.com/2013/11/el-taliban-extradited-to-united-states.html</u>; and also: "Barbie": Brutal Mexican Cartel Hit Man", CBS News, July 23, 2009. <u>http://www.cbsnews.com/news/barbie-brutal-mexican-cartel-hit-man/</u>
- [8] Ioan Grillo, El Narco: Inside Mexico's Criminal Insurgency (USA, NY: Bloomsbury Press, 2011), p. 106
- [90] Brian J. Phillips, "Terrorist Tactics by Criminal Organizations: The Mexican Case in Context", *Perspectives on Terrorism*, Volume 12, Issue 1, May 2018: 46-63, p. 51. <u>http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/viewFile/677/1349</u>
 [91] Grillo, 2011, p. 220.
- [92] Phillips, "Terrorist Tactics by Criminal Organizations", p. 51.
- [93] Ibid.
- [94] Winslow, "What ISIS Learned from the Cartels".
- [95] "The Execution of Two Chapos", *Borderland Beat*, September 24, 2011. <u>http://www.borderlandbeat.com/2011/09/execution-of-two-chapos.html</u> (accessed 15.05.2018)
- [96] Abdallah, "ISIS Slices Nine Youths with Chainsaw".
- [97] "New Video Message from The Islamic State: "Healing of the Souls with the Slaughtering of the Spy #4 Wilāyat Khurāsān"", *Jihadology*, November 23, 2017. <u>https://jihadology.net/2017/11/23/new-video-message-from-the-islamic-state-healing-of-the-souls-with-the-slaughtering-of-the-spy-4-wilayat-khurasan/</u> (accessed 15.05.2018)
- [98] See: Max van Aalst, *Ultra-Conservatism and Manipulation: Understanding Islamic State's Propaganda Machine* (Master's Thesis, University of Leiden, 2016), p. 37. <u>https://openaccess.leidenuniv.nl/bitstream/handle/1887/53658/2016_Aalst_CSM.pdf</u>; and compare to:
- NarcanBaby, " CDG Cartel Members Execute Two Los Zetas **GRAPHIC**", *LiveLeak*, June 2012. <u>https://www.liveleak.com/view?i=f3b_1338716477</u> (accessed 15.05.2018)
- [99] Friis, 2018, p. 257; and compare to Lucio R., "CJNG: Killing Enemies and Children by Dynamite", *Borderland Beat*, June 15, 2015. http://www.borderlandbeat.com/2015/06/cjng-killing-enemies-by-dynamite.html
- [100] Jon Henley, "Severed Head Found Outside Amsterdam Cafe Linked to Drugs Gang War", *The Guardian*, March 9, 2016. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/mar/09/severed-head-amsterdam-cafe-drugs-gang-war-netherlands</u>
- [101] Matan Zuri, "Stole a Bike and Threatened to Decapitate a Boy from Ashkelon", *Ynet News*, December 4, 2014 (in Hebrew). http://www.ynet.co.il/articles/0,7340,L-4599806,00.html
- [102] Sam Webb, "Three Teenagers Arrested for Brutal 'Jihadi John Inspired' Murder of 13-Year-Old Boy", *The Mirror*, February 27, 2015. <u>http://www.mirror.co.uk/news/world-news/three-teenagers-arrested-brutal-Jihadi-5240894</u>
- [103] Michael Fitzpatrick, "Japanese Boy, 14, Tried to Behead His School's Pet Goat After Trying to Copy ISIS Beheading Videos", Mail Online, March 17, 2015. <u>http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2998920/Japanese-boy-14-tried-behead-school-s-pet-goat-trying-copy-ISIS-beheading-videos.html</u>
- [104] Ariel Koch, "Israeli Black Flags: Salafist Jihadi Representations in Israel and the Rise of the Islamic State Organization", *Military and Strategy*, The Institute for National Security Studies, Vol. 7, No. 2, September 2015: 125-148, p. 137. <u>http://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/uploads/systemfiles/MASA7-2Eng%20Final_Koch.pdf</u>
- [105] Anthony Bond, "Brazil Serial Killer: Watch Dramatic Moment Man 'Confesses to Beheading Five People in ISIS-Inspired Murders'", *The Mirror*, December 4, 2014. <u>http://www.mirror.co.uk/news/world-news/brazil-serial-killer-watch-dramatic-4745649</u>
 [106] Ibid.